
THURSDAY NOVEMBER 10, 2022

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

PLANNING BOARD MINUTES

EPPING TOWN HALL

PRESENT – Susan McGeough, Heather Clark; Michael Vose, Alternates Mike Sudak and Dave Reinhold; Planner Casey Wolfe; Secretary Phyllis McDonough. 

CALL TO ORDER:   Chairman McGeough called the meeting to order at 6:00, and appointed Sudak to sit in for Morrison.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG
PUBLIC HEARING: 
Site Plan



Owner/developer: 

470 Church St., LLC




Location: 


581 Calef Highway Map 005 – Lot 029-001

Chairman McGeough announced this hearing is continued.

Clark moved Vose seconded the motion to continue to December 8 at 6:00pm.  The motion carried.

PUBLIC HEARING: 
Amended Site Plan



Owner/developer: 

Maple Heights Realty, LLC (Governor’s Run)




Location: 


Greenlaw Drive Tax Map 030 – Lot 042-002

Chairman McGeough read notice for an amended Site Plan.  There were no abutters present.
Clark moved Sudak seconded the motion to accept the plan.  The motion carried.

Joe Coronati reminded the Board this project was approved by the Board approximately a year ago for 18 contractor warehouse bays.  At that time, it was proposed that all the units would be tied into Town sewer.  Since that approval it has come to the attention of the developer that they could not tie into Town sewer.  Coronati explained that one state approval was from DES who stated this could not tie in due to the treatment plant issues.  This amended site plan includes their intent to switch to a septic system, 1,100 gallons per day. 

Coronati explained there had to be changes made to fit the septic system, causing the development to lose some parking. He referred to the previous plan that showed an island in the middle with parking, now to fit the septic system the site plan had to be changed and were able to expand the parking on one side and lost four spaces on the opposite side due to the raised mound for the septic system.  

Number of units, the footage and the drainage are identical as was approved previously other than the area around the island to have the septic fit.  

Coronati informed the Board the approval lapsed in October.  He explained they have received wetland and AOT permit, the only permit waiting for is the septic permit from the state. 

Wolfe explained this is an expired plan only the only regulation that has changed was the stormwater regulation. She stated the Board can request Tighe & Bond to do a second review of the plan, and the board can enforce the new stormwater regulations.

Reinhold asked if the plan has gone to the commission for water.  Coronati explained the water use was secured back when the original Governor’s Run plan came before the board, although never secured the sewer.

Clark noted the Board spent quite a bit of time on this application in the past, and since the plan lapsed need to follow the new requirements.  Clark stated when sewer becomes available can the town require them to tie into this.  Wolfe explained at some point if the septic fails, they will have to tie in.

Sudak doesn’t feel it will affect the threshold for AOT stand points.  Sudak stated the septic system is going to look strange where it’s placed, and noted where the two- five percent slopes tie into each other seems steep.

Sudak questioned the septic field on site make sure that’s looked at by the State.  Coronati explained that will be for the State to review.
The Board agreed the stormwater regulations need to be enforced when starting construction.  

The Chairman opened and closed the public hearing.

Clark moved Vose seconded the motion to approve the application ensuring that the recommendation written by the planner is included and that the stormwater regulations are followed.

PUBLIC HEARING: 
Design Review



Owner/developer: 

Soaring Hawk. LLC




Location: 
30, 32, 34, 36, 36A, 38A-C & 42 Ladd’s Lane, Tax Map 030 – Lots 50, 51 and 52

Chairman McGeough read notice of a Design Review.  Abutters present: Dennis Brown, Craig Legere and Bonnie Goudreau.
Coronati and Steve Kaneb came before the board with the design review.  Coronati explained Kaneb was one of the contributors that brought the utilities to the east of Ladd’s Lane property years ago.  Coronati explained last before the board they discussed a facilities venue located near the parking lot of the Leddy Center.  Coronati explained the plan before the board is a design review of the entire parcel approximately 100 acres, which includes three parcels.  
Coronati next explained the lay out of the areas, the first lot all of the existing structures will be a facilities venue, which is set back from Ladd’s Lane out back toward the river to have weddings, etc.  On Ladd’s Lane there are two smaller Lots 1 & 2, three-acre lots is a child day care and one an adult day care.  Lot 3 a memory care facility for older adult, and uses a loop road off 27, near the intersection of Ladd’s Lane heading east.  Lot 4, where the existing house is, will remain and be repurposed for commercial use. Coronati explained off the loop road is Lot 5, a medical facility.  Lastly, Lot 6 workforce housing apartments, approximately 40-acre parcel with four story buildings and parking under garages beneath the buildings.
Coronati explained the layout that has been shown is all relative to existing road work.  A discussion ensued regarding the road reconfiguration of Ladd’s Lane and its eastern intersection with Route 27.
Vose questioned how many residential units that will need water and sewer.  Coronati stated 336 units and noted the existing moratorium on sewer.  For water, and all the uses on site has been paid for what’s existing on site.  Vose questioned the other buildings how those would be handled regarding water and sewer.  Coronati explained those buildings can have their own well and septic, the only building that is required to connect to Town water is the residential buildings.
Clark stated she likes the fact that there is workforce housing with underground garage for parking, however she has concerns with the four stories, and another concern is looking at the medical building and the two-day care facilities, would like to see those two daycare facility buildings pushed back.  The loop road could be longer and adding two curb cuts.
Sudak noted this design review is non-binding everything beyond the wedding venue is going to be a utility concern or problems at that intersection.

Chairman McGeough opened the public hearing.

Dennis Brown asked if there were any other thoughts on Lot 6.  Kaneb stated the market has changed, has considered other uses but this is the use he’s come back to.
Abutter Craig Legere has concerns with how Route 27 will handle all the extra traffic.

Bonnie Goudreau, liked the idea for the wedding venue and asked if there would be a chance to keep more of the remaining land open.

As there was no further discussion, Chairman McGeough closed the public hearing. As this proposal before the Board was a Design Review, there were no motions taken.  The Applicant will have to prepare a new application for substantive review on any of the uses and portions of the discussed subdivision.  
MINUTES OF 10/13/2022 FOR APPROVAL – Clark moved Sudak seconded the motion to approve the minutes.  The motion carried

INVOICE FROM TIGHE & BOND FOR PAYMENT – 14 JANNELL COURT $375 – Clark moved Vose seconded the motion to pay the invoice.  The motion carried.

INVOICE FROM RPC CIRCUIT RIDER PLANNING SERVICES FOR PAYMENT $1,980.00 – Clark moved Vose seconded the motion to pay the invoice.  The motion carried.

ESCROW ACCOUNT TO CLOSE – FIREHOUSE STOVE SHOP $317.50 – Clark moved Vose seconded the motion to close the Stove Shop account of $317.50.  The motion carried.

JENN ROWDEN PROPOSE CHANGES TO THE AQUIFER PROTECTION DISTRICT – Rowden discussed proposed amendments with the Board, regarding changes to the Groundwater and Well Head protection district, including its proposed renaming to the aquifer protection Groundwater Protection District.  Rowden will attend the December meeting with the changes for the board to approve.

ACCEPTANCE OF OVERLOOK DRIVE – Clark moved, Sudak seconded the motion to recommend acceptance of Overlook Drive to the Board of Selectmen.  The motion carried unanimously.

ADJOURNMENT – Clark moved Sudak seconded the motion to adjourn at 8:25pm. The motion carried unanimously.
NOTE:  THE NEXT MEETING DATE IS DECEMBER 8, 2022 at 6:00 p.m.
Respectively Submitted, 

Phyllis McDonough 
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